Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

 April 11, 2011
Minutes 
Present: Helen Meserve, Priscilla Burnette, Sue Murphy, Laurie Raymond, Sue Witt, Suellen Doggett, Edward Doggett, Robert Barton, Aaron Sawyer, Jill Simpson, Cathy Lemieux, Rachel Dyer, Brian Scanlon, Kevin Reilley, Beth Jones, Darla Chafin (by phone), David Cowing, Matt Oliver, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara. 

· Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda. The minutes from last meeting were accepted. 

· Presentation by Helen Meserve, Boothbay Harbor Y-ARTS music program for people with developmental disabilities.  (633-5666)
· 

Past experience in the music program.

Helen and her husband came to Maine 6 years ago from New York. They published a weekly newspaper in the late eighties and early nineties. They got involved in covering stories about very large institutions in the1980s, when they were first beginning to put people in the community housing. People opposed this idea and tried to prevent that from happening. She got involved with a center for developmental disabilities, which was one of the institutions that were moving people out. The head of this institution had a music therapy program, and Helen was one of the founding members of an organization called Potential Unlimited, that worked with music therapists. They had talented musicians who performed on stage at an opera house in front of a big audience. Among the group there was:

· Young men with Cerebral Palsy who sang. 

· Michael, Autistic, played concert piano. 

· 77 years old who had never been out of the institution who played the xylophone beautifully. 

· A pianist with Williams Syndrome.

· Young girl with intellectual disabilities from California sang.

Over 3 thousand people went to these performances. Our mission was to use the art to promote acceptance and appreciation for people with mental disabilities. Also our educational mission was to take these groups into schools and businesses to promote inclusion as a part of the social fabric of the community. 

· 
The Music program Funding

A big part of the funding was from the state, plus the fund raising to keep this program going. These performances cost $100,000 each. Unfortunately, after 4 years of the program, the state pulled back. We ended up creating a group of music workshops that still exist. 

· Rhythm music and song for adult

· Music and art therapy for autistic children 3rd to 5th grade

· Hip hop dance lesson

· Singing lesson

· Private music lesson

· 

Developing a music program in Maine 

We are starting one day workshop in September 17 from 9 to 12 through YMCA, and we are reaching out to children from ages 8 to high school and young adult to age 30 with developmental and intellectual disabilities. We would like to see who will be interested and how many individuals we can have to discover interest in developing a program. It’s going to be free registration for this summer so that we can get to people, find out there capabilities and put them in the right group. It is called Performing Art Workshop. Once we got the program sustainable, we will have to charge for it. Also, we are looking at ways that YMCA provides scholarship. We are hoping to develop 8 weeks after school program, or during the summer. We are hoping to develop two or three 8 week programs each year.

Helen noted, “What we found out about the music that we have found in the past is that it breaks down every barrier, and it doesn’t matter who you are, where you are, if you like music you get along. What we are trying to do is give kids and young people some fun with music.”

End of presentation.
· DHHS Funding Update:  

Brian Scanlon: The new leadership of our department is still trying to get Maine to a manageable point for taxpayers, and yet not cause any harm to Maine most vulnerable citizens. We are very concerned about trying to preserve and maintain the quality of services and making sure that these services are sustained. 
Brian added that he is concerned for people that are in the waiting list, and some cases need immediate help. It is very important to have strong voice, actually it starts to happen, but it needs to get stronger. Gather your voices and consolidate the message and give it to the commissioner.

DHHS leadership, the governor, the commissioner, and the associate commissioner begin to put together the funding structure for services, and identify what it needs to be done. Right now they are still asking the team leader for our thoughts on how to create strategies, and help guide the process to it best effect.  
Cullen added that since things are still unclear, the most important thing that can be done is to get in touch with your individual Representative in the House and the Senate, to reach out and be heard as a part of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services. Cullen expressed concern that there still could be a last minute major cut to developmental services, which right now is flat funded. We saw in the past 8 years a whole string of cuts, and we new at that point any more cuts start would begin to dismantle the whole system. This remains the same – the system remains very vulnerable. This group has very effectively advocated based on a collective opinion and voice.  It is important to relay to individual Representatives that you are part of a 4000 member Coalition – many voices tend to help Representatives pay close attention.
· Housing Funding Update:

Nothing new to report at this time.

· Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website:  No feedback at this time.  Cullen noted that the site continues to add more information and improve.
· Announcements:
Performing Art Workshop for Children and young adult with developmental disabilities. Saturday, Sept. 17, 2011, 9a.m -12 noon in the Boothbay Region YMCA Annex in Boothbay Harbor. Register by Monday, August 15.  For more information, contact Helen Meserve @633-5666.
· Section 8 Campaign Update:

This campaign continues and those who have not yet viewed the video are encouraged to do so and take the action steps outline at the end. 

· A review of DD Continuum of Care:

DHHS Deputy Commissioner for Programs Bonnie Smith, met with members of this subcommittee of the Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services. Suellen Doggett summarized that the meeting was very positive, and Bonnie was very interested on working with us. Other participants agreed and added detail. We will meet formally to study ways to implement the DD Continuum of Care.  Cullen reviewed the Interim Summary Report, put together from the minutes of the subcommittee since December 2010.  He noted that the most fundamental concept being proposed was that DHHS be freed to flexibly support parent creativity in meeting the individualized housing needs of their children.  This is likely to produce numerous models of community inclusion, and ideally ones which fit well for the individual situation, and which will have services that match the needs of the individuals - supplemented by greater independence (where possible) and natural supports (where available).  Cullen pointed out the example of Laurie, who in working with Brian Scanlon from DHHS, managed to house her son in an apartment with limited but flexible supports that ended up being less intensive than traditional models such as group homes, because of the location (right in the heart of a service center community) and Laurie’s current proximity (lives upstairs in the same apartment building).  Cullen pointed out that this was just one example, but showed that things could become more closely tailored to need, freeing up resources in some cases, and through that, potentially opening up more slots for others on the waiting lists due to cost savings.    
For more details refer to the last DD Continuum of Care minutes, posted on the website. 
The group discussed the progress of the group and parents with housed children shared strengths and challenges in current housing placements of their sons and daughters.  
Next meeting: 5/9/2011 from 12-2pm, same location.  
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